
Minutes 

Kinni Corridor Project Committee Meeting 
Thursday, Jan. 11, 2018 

4-5:30 p.m.
City Hall – Training Room 

The Kinni Corridor Committee met on January 11, 2018. Those in attendance included Dan Toland, 
Lisa Moody, Patricia LaRue, Rick Bowen, Jason Engstrom, Susan Reese, Gary Horvath, Rita Kozak, 
Chris Blasius, Adam Myszewski, Scot Simpson, Mary Zimmerman, Dave Fodroczi, Angie Bond, Amy 
Peterson, Mike Stifter, Kevin Westhuis, Buddy Lucero and Mark Lobermeier. 

Also in attendance: Dave Simons and Andrew Dane from SEH. Members of the public included William 
Hansen, Jeff Bjork, Kent Johnson, Allison Page and Michael Page. 

Buddy Lucero called the meeting to order at 4:04 pm and took roll call. All of the committee members 
were present. 

Discussion Items 

1. Meeting Minutes

The meeting minutes from the December 21, 2017 meeting were discussed. Dave F. suggested that
page 2 of the minutes under the fifth paragraph under item 5 be revised to replace the phrase “he
questioned…” with “He suggested…” A motion was made and seconded to approve the meeting
minutes from December 21st as amended. A motion was made and seconded to approve the revised
minutes from December 7. Both motions were approved,

2. Acknowledgements

Mark acknowledged recent correspondence received by the Committee from The Kinnickinnic River
Land Trust and Trout Unlimited. Mark indicated that consistent with the Committee discussion at
previous meetings, the correspondence will be included as part of the public record but there will not
be a specific response.

3. Facilitated Discussion on Scenarios

Andrew Dane addressed the Committee. He described the evening’s objective was to craft the bones
of a resolution for the City Council to consider. Andrew stated that our observation from the last
meeting was that the Committee has a shared long term vision for a free flowing river. There were no
objections voiced to that statement.

He reviewed the agenda for the evening, and handed out a 1 page document based on the
discussion and identified parameters from our December 21 meeting. The document was written in
terms of a policy framework for proceeding forward with discussion and drafting a resolution.

The Committee was asked to spend 5 – 10 minutes reviewing the policy framework. Noting which
items they agreed with and which they disagreed with. Mark wrote the first five policies on the white
board, while Andrew answered clarifying questions form the committee.
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Andrew reconvened the Committee and began to discuss each policy. 
 

i. The City shall make decisions based on shared long term vision of a free 
flowing Kinnickinnic River and associated ecological restoration. 

The Committee agreed to policy i.  

ii. The City will aggressively continue efforts to complete the Corridor Plan that 
will define implement action plans that achieve the long term vision of a free 
flowing Kinnickinnic River. 
 
The Committee agreed to policy ii, noting that “long term” will need to be defined. 
 

iii. The City shall develop a fiscally responsible financing plan to implement the 
recommendations of the final Corridor Study including dam removal and 
stream restoration  
 
The Committee agreed to policy iii. 

 
iv. The City shall develop two options for removing Powell Dam prior to 2038. 

Options will describe fiscal impact to City, property owners and rate payers 
given assumptions regarding sources and uses of funds.  

 
The 7 of 11 Committee members agreed to policy iv. Those not supporting included 
Gary, Rita, Dave and Rick. They indicated that the statement indicated that 2038 
was too long. The wording was change for 2038 to the earliest possible date. Only 
4 Committee members supported that change. 

 
v. The City will take necessary steps to remove the Powell Dam no later than 

2028. 
 
The Committee was mixed relative to policy v. Gary indicated that 2028 was too 
long, preferring 2025. Mark explained why first believed 2028, based on a time line 
to complete funding, design and construction. Adam believed that in a best case 
scenario it might be 8 years to remove the dams, more likely 10 -12 years. Rita 
asked when the necessary steps would begin, preferring to start taking steps now 
versus in say 2027. She would support 2025 instead of 2028. Patricia would like to 
see Powell generate electricity until removal. 
 
Based on a straw poll, 8 members supported the statement with the 2025 date 
while 3 did not. Susan proposed that we be allowed to generate power up to 2025. 
Dan agreed with Susan, suggesting that 2025 seems rushed. Mark mentioned that 
the City could still relicense Powell while expressing to FERC that the dam will 
come out in 2025. Susan reiterated that the studies need to relicense are different 
that those to surrender. The committee agreed to change the phrase “take the 
necessary steps” to “take the necessary steps right away”. 
 
Chris was hesitant to use any dates, suggesting we need to collect more 
information. Jason reinforced the point that the dates need to be dependent on 
policy 3. 
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Mark suggested that the statement discuss removal “at the earliest possible date 
and generate electricity up to that time”. The Committee did not support the 
change. Dave and Gary were supporting no power generation after 2023. 
 

vi. The City will document and evaluate the dam removal process to learn about 
ecological restoration successes and failures and use those findings to plan 
for removal of Junction Falls dam and associated river restoration. 

 
The Committee agreed to policy vi.  
 

vii. The City will take necessary steps to remove the Junction Falls dam no later 
than 2040. In the meantime the City will minimize necessary investments to 
cost effectively continue to generate clean hydropower energy from the 
existing facility. 
 
Susan questioned the 2040 date. Mark explained that it coincided with the 
estimated 50 year design life of the facility. She asked about future repairs. Mark 
explained that if a storm came and knocked out the facility it would not be replaced, 
but if a few bolts cam e loose they would be repaired. Susan supported the idea of 
limiting future major expenditures.  
 
Gary and Dave supported 2038 (which is 20 years from now). Gary said he could 
also say yes to 2040. Lisa asked if revenues from Junction Falls will rise when 
depreciation ends (in 2030). Mark answered yes, depending on other costs and 
repairs. Susan was not in favor of either date, thinking we should stop when the 
facility is knocked offline. She sked about a scenario where a new source of 
renewable energy emerges while the hydro is still running.  
 
It was suggested that we add language “that this will be the last license”. Chris 
preferred no dates in favor of language that reads “The City should take necessary 
steps to…”. Three of the eleven Committee members (Dave, Rick and Gary) 
supported actual dates in the statement. Gary believed that without dates, we are 
just kicking the issue down the road.  
 

viii. The City shall earmark future hydropower revenue for future dam removal 
and river restoration activities. 
 
Patricia disagreed with the idea that the utility customers (rate payers) should have 
to pay for removal and restoration, suggesting that the money be used to replacing 
lost sources of renewable energy. Chris questioned whether this policy was needed, 
the vast majority of the Committee agreed the policy could be eliminated. Gary 
believed that we should still work to create a fund. Mark referred the Committee back 
to policy iii. 
 
Only 2 Committee members did not support policy viii., but half of the Committee did 
not think we needed to keep it. 
 

ix. The City shall develop a renewable energy policy that creates greater 
amounts of clean energy from other sources and identify strategies for 
reducing overall consumption compared with the current situation. 
 
Dan indicated that City is already doing this, questioning the need for the statement. 
The Committee agreed to leave the statement in. Dan suggested the statement 
change form “shall develop” to “shall continue to”. Gary supported the change.  
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x. The City shall update and implement a Lake George Improvement Plan 
including comprehensive stormwater strategies within the contributing 
subwatersheds. 

Susan questioned how could increase funding. The Committee supported the policy 
as written.  

 
xi. The City shall develop investigate potential for increasing funding to support 

stormwater management best practices in order to minimize the thermal and 
pollutant loading to the river, 
 
Rita suggested that the policy read “shall develop policies for increasing funding”. 
The Committee supported the policy as revised.  

Andrew asked the Committee to identify any other guidelines. Those noted included: 
 

• Remove facility when funding is available, not just by a date. 
• Removal at an earlier time corresponds with community input. 
• Include abbreviated direction in the resolution with greater detail in the corridor plan. 

 
Scot observed that there is work to do on the time line as there are significant differences. He questioned 
how much we should tell the Council regarding dates at this time as they only need to decide about 
relicensing. 
 
Andrew ask the Committee if the Committee though we were “a long-ways away”. Patricia offered that the 
Powell Falls issues need work. It doesn’t make sense to her to not generate electricity from a facility that is 
in place just because of a date. She believed that she had moved a long way from her original position and 
questioned why others were not more will to moderate from theirs. Dave advocate for earlier dates, 
expressing disappointed that the summary of public input in the meeting packet was without quantification. 
Dan suggested the relicensing is the question, questioning if we needed the other details at this time. 
 
Gary felt we need to give the Council more than bare-bones direction – then it is on the record. Susan was 
in favor of a more abbreviated direction with further detail to be developed in the Corridor Plan. 
 
Buddy suggested that the next step was for staff to draft a resolution for the Committee to review and 
approve. Scot believes there is enough meat on the bones for people to say that they would not want to 
relicense, indicated that the community has complete control over the process. Rick referred back to the 
1990 decision to rehab Junction Falls, and not wanting to repeat that mistake. He agreed with Buddy’s 
suggestion to develop a draft resolution for review at the next meeting.  
 
Lisa asked for clarification – is it 1 license or 2? Mark indicated that there is one license that covers both 
facilities.  
 
Chris again questioned the importance of dates, wondering how the City would prioritize these dates and 
actions with all the other various projects. Lisa agreed, what happens if say there is a water main break, 
then funds may not be available for another project on a specific date. 
 
Buddy reminded the Committee that at the start of the project everyone agreed to have an open mind. He 
asked that they work to represent the whole community as we move forward. 
 

4. Adjourn 
 

The meeting adjourned at about 5:40 pm 
 


